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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 8, 2015 

 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

  

Alternates: Ronald Bohigian & Ryan Rogers 

Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Patrick Saucier & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

5. Approval of Minutes 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 The Chair stated for the record that Matt O’Keefe will recuse 

himself on the first two applications and Ron Bohigian will sit in for 

him for those two applications. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – December 8, 2015 

 

2 

 

 (Mr. O’Keefe left the dais.) 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6158A, application of Witchdoctor Brewing Company 

LLC for a variance to allow the sale of alcohol in an I-1 zone under 

sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 168 Center 

Street, property of Factory Square realty LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Go ahead. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Hi, my name is Josh Norris.  I am submitting two 

special exceptions and a variance on behalf Witchdoctor Brewing 

Company looking for the special exception for the sale of alcohol at 

168 --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Let’s, I’m sorry.  Let’s take the first application 

first because they are two applications. One is a variance and one is 

a special exception.  Let’s take the first application, the variance, 

first. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Okay.  The variance would be for the allowance, I’m 

in an I-1 zone, to sell alcohol. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. NORRIS:  For the Witchdoctor Brewing Company at 168 Center 

Street.  And, we are asking permission to brew beer and sell beer in a 

tap room style environment as well as distribute beer to restaurants 

and package stores. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  The application is not necessarily for the 

distribution of alcohol. It’s for the consumption, I believe, of 

alcohol in that facility.  Is that correct?  That’s what the variance 

is for?  Is that correct? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Uh, it is for the sale.  So whether it is sale or 

distribution, I don’t know if the state has set regulations that cover 

that, but for us, he’s vending it to the public in the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Okay.  Got it.  Okay. 

 What else? 

 MR. NORRIS: Okay.  The special exception – 
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 THE CHAIR:  No.  Let’s finish up and we’ll close this hearing and 

then we’ll go on to the next one. 

 MR. NORRIS: Oh, my apologies. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s okay. Still talking on the variance for the 

ability for the sale of alcohol in an I-1 zone. 

 Do you have anything to add to that? 

 MR. NORRIS:  It’s located in an area of town where there is a lot 

of bars and restaurants nearby and I thought it would fit in nicely 

there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Do you have a hardship?  Can you explain your 

hardship?  Do you have a hardship here? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. NORRIS:  I suppose the hardship would be that we’re looking 

to locate ourselves is an area that technically is an industrial zone 

and technically doesn’t allow the sale of alcohol.  And, we’re looking 

to start a business that is completely based off the manufacturing and 

sale of alcohol. 

 (Pause) 

 MR.  GWOREK:  Where is the building on that map, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right in the middle. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Right where the mouse is now? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yup. 

 MR. GWOREK: Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I-1 here and central business. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the one in the back, Dave?  Or the one on the 

front right? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, let me take this off.  Let me zoom in a 

little bit. 
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 MR. NORRIS: It is right to the left of that.  Right on the 

northwest corner.  Right there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So you would be facing towards like the --- just 

for proximity --- 

 THE CHAIR:  The linear trail. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yah.  Or the Sons of Italy.  On that side?  Center 

Street is there. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, where would the parking be?  Right up front? 

 MR. NORRIS:  The parking would be right up front along with and 

behind the building and kind of between the buildings. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So you would enter to park on Center --- come in 

and exit on Center Street. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Primarily, yes.  There is a back entrance on West 

Center, as well. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, this is all municipal parking 

through here (indicating) as well. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you have a typical idea of how many people you 

would have on a day ideally?  Visiting and drinking.  Just for 

parking.  It does look like it’s tight.  I know there is municipal 

parking there but I don’t know how many spaces.  Maybe 20, 25 there? 

 MR. NORRIS: There is altogether on the property 93 spaces. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So you are not worried about ---- 

 MR. NORRIS:  No. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Will them spaces be marked? 

 MR. NORRIS:  There is a couple that is marked as handicapped.  

But nothing reserving spaces. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Typically when we go through these things don’t we 

have like a floor plan of how many seats there are going to have?  I 

don’t see any of that. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Are we worried about, since it is not a restaurant, 

are we worried about the number of bar seats? 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we have to if we are going to consider this.  

Because my thought is that unless we can really come up with a 

hardship, um, and it’s almost like we are rewriting the zoning 

regulations which says no alcohol in an industrial zone.  So what 

we’re doing is, we really have to struggle, it seems to me, to come up 

with a hardship. 

 I’d like to consider, if the board would approve, that we 

continue the public hearing on this particular application and perhaps 

on the next one when we get to it.  And, get a real understanding of, 

like you said, the floor layout. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Here it is.   

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, I’m sorry. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I didn’t see it, either.   

 (Pause) 

 That is a tap room. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Correct. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you are going to have a bar area, a tap room and 

then I see off the left here you’ve got more seating. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Correct. 

 The tap room is encompassing all the seating area. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, what is that off to the left?  Is that a 

conference room? 

 MR. NORRIS: No, it’s seating. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, well, it looks like you’ve got a tap room, 

you’ve got a doorway or a hallway and then on the other side of that 

you’ve got more seating.  At least is that what you guys are seeing? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The circles, Bob? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  The circle with six chairs. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  That is seating. 

 THE CHAIR:  And then he’s got the bar area, the bar work area. 

 MR.  NORRIS:  This, this and this is all seating. 

 (Discussion at the bench.) 

 This is where the finished product will be in the commissioning 

tanks.  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Those are tanks? 

 MR. NORRIS:  These are tanks, too.  This is where we are actually 

going to --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have this up on the board? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No.  We didn’t scan it. 

 THE CHAIR: What is this over on the left hand side?  You’ve got a 

cold room and then on the left hand side, is this more seating? 

 MR. NORRIS:  This, this, this and this is all seating. 

 THE CHAIR:  Whoa!  It’s like a regular banquet facility here. 

 And, all you are going to do is serve beer?  Or, are you going to 

have food, too? 

 MR. NORRIS:  We are looking to have food trucks come out to the 

property and we are also looking into catering. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Is there going to be any drinking outside? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Outside, no.  No drinking outside. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, I think that the state liquor 

commission requires food if you serve alcohol --- 

 STENOGRAPHER:  I’m sorry.  I am not hearing any of this. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I’m sorry.  I think that the state liquor 

commission requires food to be served with alcohol, but I am not sure. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I think you are right. 

 MR. NORRIS:  What they ask is that you have pre-packaged food 

(inaudible) and other sources, as well. 
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 This and all of this is part of the area. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Do you have a number of seats, a capacity for 

drinking? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Seventy-four. 

 THE CHAIR: I would ask the commission for a --- to continue the 

public hearing on this.  And, obviously, if we’ve got more questions, 

we can ask them. 

 But this is a lot larger than I had at least envisioned.  I was 

thinking more of a, you know, Try My Beer, different beers like a 

tasting. This looks like almost a full blown restaurant, if you will. 

 Yes, there is going to be a food truck but, you said 74 seats? 

 MR. NORRIS: Um-hum.  And, that’s just how many you can put there.  

That’s not necessarily how many we have to have there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s the max. 

 MR. NORRIS:  That is what fits well.  It’s not max per the code.  

It’s just what seems to kind of fit in the space. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I will make a motion to continue the public 

hearing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I second it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you want to go over any questions? 

 THE CHAIR:  We can do that.  I think we should at least air it 

out before we vote.  Let’s just air it out and make sure if there is 

any other questions and then we can get with Dave and the planning 

commission and just what the next step should be. 

 I don’t, this is much larger than I anticipated. To me, we’re 

really taking a hard look at almost changing the zoning regulations. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question.  There used to be a club or 

something in that Factory Square to the left if you are facing or you 

are standing on the opposite side of the Sons of Italy.  There was a 

bar in the back on the left hand side.  Probably ten years ago. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is that a separate building? 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I don’t --- that is what I am asking. Is that part 

of the same complex? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You also have Testa’s across the street. 

 STENOGRAPHER:  I am sorry.  You guys got to --- 

 THE CHAIR:  You’ve got to talk into the microphone. She’s got --- 

this is a verbatim --- so talk into the mikes. 

 Yah, Testa’s is across the street.  But you’ve got a number of 

bars on West Center Street.  You’ve got a number of bars there, as 

well. 

 Groggy Frog and probably more. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah, but what I am saying is that at one time I 

believe there was an establishment and I don’t know if that is part of 

Factory Square or not. 

 THE CHAIR:  Again, we’d have to find out if it predates zoning 

and if it was ten years maybe it predated zoning. 

 There’ve been a number of zoning changes in this particular area 

for Meridian and then whatever that planned development was down 

there. 

 So, do we have any other questions of the applicant on this 

application? 

 MR. PUGLIESE: I am not comfortable with the hardship still.  I 

don’t see what that would be. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you looking at --- it looks like 12 stools, 

seats right at the bar itself?  Is that the number you are looking 

for? 

 MR. NORRIS: Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  When you say food trucks, they just pull in and 

bring the food inside?  Is that what you are talking about? 

 MR. NORRIS:  They’ll pull up outside.  People can leave their 

drink inside and go outside    for the food truck and bring it back 

in. 
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 MR. LAPORTE: Is this every day? 

 MR. NORRIS:  No.  This would be two or three times a week. 

 THE CHAIR: It’s what? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Two or three times a week. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  What are the hours of operation for this place?  

Not for the brewery but for the people. 

 MR. NORRIS:  The people would be Wednesday thru Sunday.  

Wednesday it would be 2:00 to 6:00.  Thursday would be – I believe 

Thursday, Friday and Saturday was noon to 8:00 and Sunday would be 

noon to 6:00. 

 STENOGRAPHER:  I’m sorry, noon to six? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Noon to 6:00. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think you need to flesh that out a little bit and 

put it as part of your application.  It doesn’t sound like, you know, 

that we have hard, fast numbers.  I don’t feel real comfortable with 

it. 

 MR. NORRIS:  I don’t remember the numbers off the top of my head. 

I have them. 

 THE CHAIR: I think if we continue the public hearing, I think you 

need to come back with that and I think you need to come back with a 

little bit more on the food truck which we’ll get to, I guess, on the 

next application.  You know, specifically. 

 And, then you talked about Paul Gregory’s.  But again, let’s 

stick with this one. 

 I think what you are hearing is that I think two Commissioners 

are saying you really need to flesh out what the hardship is.  With a 

variance, you need a hardship. 

 MR. NORRIS:  What would a hardship be? 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh?  Get together with Dave, the zoning enforcement 

officer, and I think they can help you with that. 
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 And, then if --- we have a motion and we have a second. We can 

continue the public hearing until the next meeting if you are prepared 

by then. 

 But what I would do is I would try to have as much detail as you 

can when you come back.  You know, print it out.  Hours of operation 

so we can look at it.  And, anything else you feel would be germane 

for the variance as to why we should over-ride planning & zoning and 

grant a variance for this size operation. 

 Okay? 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chairman, typically, when we have these bar or 

restaurant applications in front of us, we usually note the number of 

seats at the bar itself.  Are we concerned, do we want a solid 

concrete number of the number of tables and seats? 

 THE CHAIR:  I think so because if we do grant it --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  I note he says 74 but just to get a solid number 

from you of how many seats? 

 MR. NORRIS:  The 74 would be including the 12 at the bar. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because if we do grant it, that’d be part of the 

motion. 

 And, you know, a real firm handle on the hours operation.  At 

least the initial hours.  Okay? 

 Okay. We have a motion and we have a second.   

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 Continued to the next meeting. 
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 B. APPEAL #6159A, application of Witchdoctor Brewing Company 

for special exception approval to allow the temporary location of a 

vending cart on private property: and for special exception approval 

to allow alcohol service under sections 4-01.31, 4-01.32A & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 168 Center Street, property of Factory Square 

realty LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  State your name and address for the record, again, 

please? 

 MR. NORRIS:   My name is Josh Norris, 26 Alton Street, 

Manchester, CT for Witchdoctor Brewing Company, 168 Center Street, 

Southington, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, go ahead.  On the serving of alcohol and the 

vending machine on the private property, just describe the situation. 

 MR. NORRIS:  The situation is we’d like to operate as a brewery 

tap room where we manufacture and sell beer on our premises.  And, we 

would like to offer and work with food trucks and caterers to offer 

food to our patrons as we will not have a kitchen. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 And, how often would that food truck come?  You said two or three 

days a week? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Two or three days a week. 

 THE CHAIR:  Two or three times a week. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Two or three times a week. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Questions? 

 MR.GWOREK:  Now, is this letter that we have on the back of the 

application from Mat Florian, it says he will --- well, I might as 

well read it into the record. 

 It’s dated November 17, 2015.  Town of Southington, 75 Main 

Street, Southington, CT. 

 Witchdoctor Brewery located at 168 Center Street, Southington, 

Connecticut.  Southington Factory Square Associates, owner of the 

property located at 168 Center Street are aware of and approve of 
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Witchdoctor Brewing Company’s request to sell alcohol within a leased 

space at the property and coordinate a food truck to be on site two 

times a week after 5:00 pm. 

 If you have any questions, please call us. 

 Thank you.  Mat Florian, Member of Factory Square Associates, 

LLC. 

 Now that accurate?  Two times per week and after 5:00 pm? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK: Would it be two or three times?  I just want to make 

sure. 

 MR. NORRIS: Two times. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, during the week after 5:00 pm.  So nothing for 

lunch or anything like that or do you have other ideas? 

 MR. NORRIS: Currently we have worked out two times a week after 

5:00 pm. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Could this be up to the liquor commission as far as 

the food?  I would think so. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, I think that is one of the questions that we 

need to ask when we continue the public hearing.  I think that is a 

thing we will have to flush out. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, I think it is the difference between 

a café license and a regular alcohol service.  But I can break it down 

for you if you want. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, okay. 

 Other questions? 

 MR.  LAPORTE:  The locations of these carts. Is there going to be 

a location? 

 MR. NORRIS:  We thought that we would have them pull up there on 

the --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Wait. 

 MR. NORRIS:  Okay. 
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 (Pause) 

 Right there.  On the north side there. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He is just pointing out the entrance. 

 Okay, here is the entrance, roughly, Mr. Chairman. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the whole --- it is in the front of the building.  

It’s facing Center Street, correct?  That’s --- and is it on the first 

floor or the second floor? 

 MR. NORRIS:  First floor. 

 THE CHAIR:  On the first floor.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So the vending trucks would be outside and the 

patrons would go outside to get food? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, there is no parking in that area? 

 I though there were parking spaces there. 

 MR. NORRIS:  There are parking spaces right --- um, here. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right along this side.   

 MR. NORRIS: If we’re going to have trucks, we’ll block that off 

and have them go right there. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  These stripes are just worn out but you can see it 

highlighted a little bit. All those are striped. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Are vending trucks allowed downtown?  For a 

particular event? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That would be private property. That’s the thing. 

 THE CHAIR: What are you trying to do, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Whatever you need. 

 THE CHAIR:  Technology is great when it works. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It’s just sensitive. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, I mean, we have an idea where it is.  You are 

going to put the food truck there to the right of that open space 

there?  That’s where you plan on parking the food truck. 

 How long will it be there?  You said two days a week after 5:00 

pm.  How long is it going to be there for?  What do you anticipate? 

 MR. NORRIS:  I would say maximum five hours. 

 THE CHAIR:  So it would be there until 10:00 pm at NIGHT?  Five 

to ten? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have more questions? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE: And, there is absolutely no alcohol going to be 

served outside, right? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, I was just refreshing his memory on 

the hours he stated. 

 MR. NORRIS:  My apologies.  I haven’t looked at our hours laid 

out in a little while. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So again, when you come back in two weeks, 

really have that firmed down so we have it in front of us. 

 The same thing with the food truck.  You know, when is it going 

to arrive and how long is it going to be there for. 

 And, you know, I think one of the Commissioners asked what 

happens if ---will there be any alcohol outside and how are we going 

to preclude people from walking out and consuming alcohol outside with 

the food truck.  How are you going to control that? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Not allow people to walk outside with their drink. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. How do you control that? 

 MR. NORRIS:  Keep an eye on the people and don’t let them walk 

out the door. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. Think it through. Okay?  So when you come 

back --- I think you get a sense of what we’re looking for when you 
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come back.  Get together with Dave because I am sure he can elaborate 

on what the questions are that we are asking. Okay? 

 Any other questions on this application? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are you going to continue this one? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  Just want to make sure if we have any 

additional questions to ask the applicant. 

 MR. GWOREK: Do we want to go over these stipulations with him now 

or wait until we have more concrete information. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think when we have more concrete information. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’ll make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I’ll second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 Continued to the next meeting. Get together with Dave.  And, get 

some of the answers that we are asking for. 

 Okay? 

 Thank you. 
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 Let the record show I will reseat Matt O’Keefe for the next 

applications. 

 (Resumed the dais.) 

 

 C. APPEAL #6160A, application of Wojtek Chajec a.k.a  Wojciech 

Chajec for a 12’ front yard setback variance for a covered front 

vestibule under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning regulations, 539 

Andrews Street, property of Wojciech Chajec in an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, will the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. CHAJEC:  Wojtek Chajec, 539 Andrews Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CHAJEC: I am asking for a variation of setback for the front 

porch on the front of my door. 

 And, really this is an R-40 zone and it is 50 yards from the 

property line and my house is already below this. 

 After I put this 6 foot porch my setback will be just something 

about 38 foot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think the issue that I have is that we don’t know 

how big the variance is because we don’t have any measurements.  We 

have an assessor’s map.  We don’t know if the house is on the property 

line or behind the property line and we don’t know the dimensions.  

So, anything that we would do would just be a guess on our part. 

 I’m not saying I would be opposed to it, but I would rather see 

something’s with dimensions by a civil engineer to indicate what the 

actual variance was. 

 And, a better sketch in terms of what the porch is.  As to is it 

going to be enclosed or not. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We did scale it, Mr. Chairman.  
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 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: We did scale it and it does come out to 38 feet.  

You can see the ROW is quite far off the pavement line there.  What 

you see is 38 feet on the drive.  The setback from the pavement is 

quite a bit more. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it is 38 feet to that cement patio which you 

poured in front of your house? 

 MR. CHAJEC:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I was out there today.  And, I saw the poured 

concrete. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That represents the porch?  

 MR. CHAJEC:  Yes.   

 THE CHAIR:  So, we have a sketch of the porch to Commissioner 

O’Keefe’s point.  What is this thing --- I don’t really --- I can’t 

make heads nor tails of the sketch. 

 MR. CHAJEC:  What I have two problems on the house.  One problem 

is when people are coming to me and it’s bad weather, they stay in the 

front with no protection. 

 Second, I have a problem and this is a completely different 

problem with my bay window.  During the winter it is big trouble. 

 The plan is that I am changing the design on the front of my 

house will be a huge dormer over the main roof and it would divert 

water completely from the bay window where over the bay window would 

be a separate roof from the copper and when, go a little bit this 

front porch to protect people coming to me. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So the porch is going to be open air with two posts? 

 MR. CHAJEC: Yes.  Yes, two fiberglass columns.   Just a little 

bit of roof to the front. 

 THE CHAIR:  So the poured concrete that you’ve got there now 

which is the entrance to your front door – 

 MR. CHAJEC: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  -- that’s right now 6 feet by --- 7.5 wide by 6 feet? 
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 MR. CHAJEC: Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So you’re covered – the porch is only going to cover 

that 6 by 7.5. 

 MR. CHAJEC: Yes, correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How much of the posts are going to be showing?  Do 

you think? 

 MR. CHAJEC: Post? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The posts. You’re going to put two posts. 

 THE CHAIR:  They’re going to be holding up the dormer. 

 MR. CHAJEC:  The dormer. 

 THE CHAIR:  But one of the things on your application, um, I was 

out there today and I parked on, I think it was Orchard Street --- 

 MR. CHAJEC: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Which runs --- um, and your house almost is --- well, 

it is in line with the other four houses.  One on your south side and 

then two on your --- on the north side.  They’re right in line. So 

there’s no houses there closer to the road than yours at least on 

those four there. 

 MR. CHAJEC:  Yes, four, I agree.  The first couple of houses, but 

there is many houses under. 

 THE CHAIR:  On Andrews Street. 

 MR. CHAJEC: Yes, one is much, much closer because I just pulled 

today from this map a couple of examples.  I have probably seven of 

them that is much closer even after I put this porch. I would still be 

much farther than this other house.  Because the closest thing that I 

found was 3 foot from the property line, two bay garages. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you are saying for your hardship that people 

have got to stay out in the rain if they’re outside there.  Is that 

it? 

 MR. CHAJEC: Yes. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, basically, he is just putting a cover over his 

front --- over the front cement slab.  

 MR. CHAJEC:  Not going to be any boardings, nothing just a 

straight dormer with two fiberglass columns. 

 THE CHAIR: So, if we were to approve we could stipulate that the 

dormer would not exceed the 6 feet – 

 MR. CHAJEC:  Nope. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, it would not go more than the 7.5. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No sides or anything.  

 MR. CHAJEC:  No.  Just the columns.  Nothing more. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, basically, the outside of the roof would not be 

more than 6 feet from the house and not more than 7.5 feet side to 

side and the posts would be inside of that. 

 MR. CHAJEC:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the --- you are going to have a front on it, 

correct?   

 MR. CHAJEC: No.  That will be just a peak. 

 THE CHAIR: No --- wouldn’t you be looking right into your roof? 

 MR. CHAJEC: In the back, when I change everything, make it work.   

 (Inaudible) will be peak with the two columns and over there 

would be (inaudible). 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think what he’s saying is the peak would be here 

but it would be flush with this. 

 MR. CHAJEC: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think what – 

 MR. CHAJEC:  I am not good in the drawing. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I am not an artist, either. 
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 Any other questions on this application of this applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6161A, application of Pattison Sign for a variance 

to change the appearance of a non-conforming sign under Sections 13-09 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 58 Mulberry Street, property of 

Mulberry Gardens of Southington in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. RIZZO:  Yes, Richard Rizzo, 12 Dutton Street, Wallingford, 

CT. 

 I’m here tonight to represent Pattison Sign Company.  And, we’re 

asking that the board consider a replacement of a nonconforming with 

another nonconforming sign.  The sign itself, the existing signage is 

gotten kind of tired and old and the replacement signage is 

considerably smaller regarding square footage. Actually the existing 

sign square footage is 60 --- uh, it 50.6 square feet.  And, the 

proposed new signage is 27 square feet. 

 The existing signage is externally illuminated.  There’ll be no 

change in the illumination.  It will be continued to be used, the same 

---the illumination there now is external and it will continue to be 

the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, the sign he wants now is smaller than what is 

there. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  He answered all my questions in his presentation. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  He answered all my questions with his 

presentation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean, I’ve seen the other signs with respect 

to the other facilities and you have the sense of consistency 

throughout the town. 

 THE CHAIR: And, this is basically the same color scheme as you 

were saying as the rest of the signs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I sort of like the old sign.  It was more colonial 

looking.  But I know it’s not the branding that you are looking for. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, do we need to be concerned about the 

street number? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I wouldn’t be concerned only because it’s a 

facility that is a well known facility.  Mulberry Gardens is Mulberry 

Gardens.  We know it by virtue of what it is as opposed to the street 

number. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I’m not thinking in terms of an individual but of 

an emergency service vehicle. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I don’t know that it was on the old one, either. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think it’s up top.  I think it was --- isn’t that 

the address?  The address for Mulberry Gardens is at the top of the 

ole sign, correct? 

 MR. RIZZO:  Yes, it was.  And, is that a requirement of the town 

to do that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I don’t know. Dave?  I know we talked about it 

before. 

 MR. RIZZO: I don’t think anyone has a problem with that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would it be possible to put the street number on 

the --- on the colored portion at the bottom? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, it’s a variance for a sign so you 

could add it, take it away, do what you want with it.  It’s entirely 

the sign. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can put it down here and then you don’t have to 

increase the size of the sign. 

 THE CHAIR:   Would that be okay with you if we asked to have --- 

I guess it is a requirement. 

 MR. RIZZO:  If it is a requirement, I’m sure we’re going to --- 

we are not going to say no we are not going to do it, obviously.  

We’ll make an accommodation.  Probably we put an oval on the top of 

the sign with the number. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you be able to put it at the bottom of the 

sign then you are not increasing the height.  But you’ve got about 3 

or 4 feet. 

 MR. RIZZO:  Or, we can maneuver the signage I’m sure around to 

put the number at the top of the sign.  There’s room there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So the sign wouldn’t be any bigger but there’d be a 

number. 

 THE CHAIR:  Within the confines of what you’ve got there now.  

You’re just going to move the lettering around. 

 MR. RIZZO:  Yah, I think we can do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Isn’t there a specific size of the numbers? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t know. Dave said there is based on the 

distance from the road, I think. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, Mr. Chairman, it’s 9-inch letters, 1 x 2, 

but again, since it is a variance, you could call for whatever 

variance of that regulation you want. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’ll leave it up to the board or you know, have him 

work with Dave on the size of it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, I think we said the 6-inch is about 250 feet 

that he can see.  So, I mean that – 

 THE CHAIR: Well, this is right on the road, so it’s --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, where the cursor is, that’s where the sign 

is. Right at the entrance. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right at the entrance there is where the sign is 

now.  Arrows. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup.  Okay.   Any questions? 

 So we are asking as part of the stipulation that they put the 

number --- the building number on the sign and they work with Dave on 

the size of it. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The size of the letters. 

 THE CHAIR:  The size of the numbers. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Not to exceed the size of the sign that he 

presented. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. RIZZO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6152A, application of Auto House of Southington LLC 

for a modification of a special exception approval regarding used car 

sales under Sections 4-03.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 910 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 910 Meriden Waterbury LLC in a B 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission 

members.  Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main Street in 

Southington representing the applicant, Auto House of Southington, 

LLC. 

 As Dave said, this is a continuation of the November 10
th
 public 

hearing in which I gave a fairly long presentation, so I won’t belabor 

any points from this commission.   

 But I know there was one final question the commission had which 

was what the fire department thought about the layout.  Mr. Lavallee 

requested from the fire department if they had any issues or what 

their impression was and they said that they weren’t --- they did not 

have an opinion. 

 And, Dave can speak further on that, but my experience with that 

is generally when they don’t have a problem they said that they don’t 

have an opinion on anything.  But obviously, if there is a problem, 

they would immediately let everybody know. 

 So, I’d be more than happy to answer any questions that you have.  

 The applicant is here, as well. 

 We hope that this is ready for action and request your approval 

tonight. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  My thing is, the first approval for this was for 

how many parking spots? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Twenty-nine. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Twenty-nine.  And, how many do you want now? 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Ninety.  Which is --- and Commissioner 

LaPorte, I don’t believe you were here at the last hearing --- 

 MR. LAPORTE: But I read the Minutes. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Actually, and the explanation for that was 

the applicant came in without any assistance and did not understand, 

as you can see from some of the previous applications sometimes people 

come in and they’re not exactly sure of what the commission is looking 

for and how the procedure works. 

 He took the exiting site plan from EVENTS which was a retail 

store which had 29 spots.   The Commission counted and said there is 

29 spots and that’s where we came up with the number of 29. 

 Since then the business has grown. As you can see and I believe 

as part of the Minutes on the application, the plan which was done by 

Sev Bovino shows the --- how the automobiles can be stacked in the 

front.  The automobiles in the front are much different than a retail 

store because they’re not an in/out business.   

 There’s plenty of customer parking in the front as well as the 

fact that any automobiles on the grass is removed as well as to the 

rear that was part of the McDonald’s property.  Anything has been 

removed. 

 Everything that is going through gets a one way in which makes a 

big difference sight distance wise.  You can only go in. If you want 

to exit the facility, you have to go back out around behind McDonald’s 

and exit on to the other street. So you are not coming in and out 

there. 

 And, as --- unless I am wrong, Dave, the fire department did not 

have any problems with that, as well. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  In the rear of that property is there a curbing?   

I think I see the curbing back there.  Right to the --- if you drive 

right directly in.  I think in the back, is there a  curbing? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Behind the building? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah.  The parking lot back there. 

 Is there a small curbing or something back there? 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  There are parking spots.   I mean there is 

proposed parking spots.  

 MR. LAPORTE:  No.  This goes beyond the parking spots.  Then 

there is, there was a small curbing back there because – 

 MR. DAVIS:  There is a little piece of curb that runs – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Come on up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go to the podium.  Please state your name and address 

for the record, please? 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes, sir.  George Davis.  26 Silver Birch Lane, 

Clinton, CT. 

 Yah, on the back, like if you are driving straight down the 

driveway, there is a small piece that just guides the water to a 

channel that runs the water. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay.  What I seen there was some automobiles 

parked behind that.  That’s all wetlands down through there, isn’t it? 

 MR. DAVIS:  No.  If you look at the --- they weren’t down past.   

 MR. LAPORTE:  The curbing I seen the last week or so, I seen 

there was a couple of automobiles parked out --- 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes.  And, there is actually a driveway there, also.  

If you look on the map there, you can see that there is some space 

there.  We put overflow cars there at times.  But they’re not for 

display or for permanent.  They don’t stay there.  That could be a 

drop off. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Where is that? Is it down in the back there? 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s in the back right hand side. 

 MR. DAVIS:  I think you are talking about down by the dumpster, 

right? 

 THE CHAIR:  Right there we’re talking.  I think what he is 

talking about --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Where I was talking about is you’ve got to drive to 

the back – 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yah. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  You have the wall? 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Directly back there. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right there. In the corner. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yup.  All the way back. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Okay.  Well, cars don’t stay there. Sometimes they 

get parked there.  But they’re not there for display or like that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right where the cursor is there? 

 (Pause) 

 Is that what you are talking about, Joe? 

 (Pause) 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  What he’s talking about is right here. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s the back.  Right there.  Yup. 

 MR. DAVIS:  But before we came to talk to you, we were actually – 

we were displaying --- we had too many cars there.  And, this is like 

a blessing that we are --- we now we have it and it’s working the way 

it should be. 

 If you went there and there was a couple of cars there, they’re 

not permanent at all.  They’re not there right now. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But that’s not part of this. 

 MR. DAVIS:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about the front of the property?  Do you have 

4 feet or a 4 foot berm as required by Section 12.02? 

 MR. DAVIS:  A lot bigger than that.  In the front. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  From the property line? 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yah.  The property line is – yah. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I see cars over the property line. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s not – 

 MR. DAVIS:   This is not --- this isn’t what we’re --- this isn’t 

how we are operating right now.  That’s old.  That was before we came 

here. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, that’s why we are in front of you. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have a sketch that shows the 90 spaces and 

exactly --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s the plan that we submitted on November 

10
th
.  That has every count that was done by Sev Bovino. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What are the dimensions of the spaces?  Because 

there are requirements as to the size of those spaces. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: But again, as we talked about before, the ones 

in the front are going to be stacked because it’s not an in and out --

- its inventory that’s really being staying there.  

 These aren’t parking spaces that are going to be used such as in 

a commercial plaza that somebody’s going to be going in and out and 

you need handicapped dimensions or anything like that. 

 The customer spots that are in the front of the building have all 

the --- meet all the regulations.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, I did drive by there and there were cars in 

the customer parking lot, customer spaces with For Sales signs on them 

just a week ago. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think what the concern of the board is and I know 

it’s my concern is that you had an approval for 29 cars.  And, you 

basically ignored that. 

 And, increasing expedentially to now you have --- what did you 

say, 90 cars there? 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you’ve got them all along the side, the 

McDonald’s side.  And, they’re just, I mean, from a density 

standpoint, if you look at what we have in front of us, any other 

business, this thing is all of a sudden you see this huge number of 
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cars versus the density of the auto sales lots and I guess I have a 

concern in saying even if we were to say   90 cars or whatever you are 

asking for here, um, when we said 29 and you’ve got 90 there now. 

 Typically, as you know, if you have a violation, we tell you get 

rid of the violation first.   

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s why we’re here. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think you’re going to come in and move 60 

cars. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, I completely understand your point. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess that is my real concern. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: You know, the applicant apologized at the last 

meeting. There’s been, working with the staff, he hired an engineer, 

he hired a surveyor.  I mean he has taken this very seriously. 

 The plan that is in front of the commission which also was looked 

at by the fire department shows the 90 cars with customer parking 

shows how the stacking would be and also if you recall at the meeting, 

the majority of customers are by appointment at this location. 

 So when there is a car, a specific car, the car brought to an 

area where it’s readily viewable, people aren’t running in and out in 

between cars.  That’s not the nature of this business. 

 And, also, in terms of other automobiles, I’ve represented some 

of them.  This is a bigger site than the majority of the ones that are 

located here.  This is approximately 7.3 acres.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But each of these spots, what are the dimensions? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Which ones are you talking about, Matt? 

 THE CHAIR:  The ones in the front. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: The ones in the front where they are triple stacked. 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Because the spaces on – 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The spot is 9 by 18 which I believe Mr. 

Lavallee can say that is fairly standard. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Nine by 18 is the required space. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question, though.  When you say 90 

parking spots right?  Or 90 spots.  I guess the commission is asking, 

are you going to have more than 90 cars? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: No. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So if you look at the pictures in the back and all 

the stuff in the back, you’ll only have 90 cars. 

 MR. DAVIS: A lot of times we have less than that.  They kind of 

flows. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that your point? 

 (Undertone comments) 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It’s a fair question.  What we’re --- what I 

--- what the town charged the applicant with was if you are coming in 

with a special exception, what’re you looking for. 

 When I met with him and Sev Bovino from Kratzert, Jones met with 

him and said, what is going to be on that site?  There’s nothing worse 

than saying you know, there’s 90 and then in two weeks from now there 

is 97 cars or there’s 102 cars.  That’s not --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: But the thing is to Commissioner LaPorte’s – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  If there was more than 90, we’d have to come 

back in. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  There’s car all over the place.  So there would 

only be cars in the parking spots? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  As the layout is going to be, correct. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN: There wouldn’t be any cars --- 

 MR. DAVIS:  That is not what it looks like today. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I get that. 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time.) 
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 MR. DAVIS:  It is set up – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’ve been to the location. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It is neat today.  I have been by there.  The 

parking place.  As you have changed things around. 

 What bothers me the most is when you used to parking on the 

median and on the grass. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, that’s why --- 

 MR. DAVIS:  That will never happen again.  And, let me tell you,  

my guys, I told my guys a hundred times and I turn around and they 

think oh, we got this special car and let’s stick it out there.  I 

said, listen, you do understand you can’t do that?   They understand. 

 MR. LAPORTE: More than one special car out there.  Ten cars out 

there. 

 MR. DAVIS: Listen, I have blown my stack. It will not happen.  

These guys will lose their jobs.  They know it. 

 Unfortunately, I am not on the property all the time. I do a lot 

of the buying.  But I pull up, and let me tell you right now, there 

hasn’t been a car a stitch near the grass.  There won’t be again. 

 Actually, we’re keeping --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:   Completely out of there.  Away. Not getting a nose 

of a car out there. 

 MR. DAVIS: Not a nose.  Not even set --- not even set --- as a 

matter of fact, I plan on doing the whole berm.  It’s going to be 

beautiful.  I missed it this season.  But I mean, really, I put my 

heart and soul in the property.  

 If you go there the cars that we sell I’m very picky on that.  

And, you know, I want to represent at that level. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You should be neat down in there.  Okay. 

 MR. DAVIS:  And, that is what we are really trying. 

 You know, we got a little out of hand and I apologize for that. 
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 This photograph has 140 cars.  Or whatever. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Looks like a mess. 

 MR. DAVIS:  It was hell. Excuse my language.  But it was tough 

for me. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I only counted about 90 --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The intent is obviously to remedy any 

violation which is what this board is for.  

 We have an amendment.  We are looking to amend this special 

exception.  Work with the town.  Obviously this board and the town is 

going to keep a pretty firm look on it and a pretty close eye on it. 

 So if there is a problem I’m sure you’ll be the first to know. 

 So --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I’d like to ask a question, please?    Between the 

building and the line of cars that is on the McDonald’s side of the 

property, how wide is that road, that driveway? 

 MR. DAVIS:  I believe that’s 35’ from the end of the building and 

the cars about – that’s 8’ wide, so that’s 25’ wide.  Tractor trailers 

go through there.  No problem.  We get them. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That was my question last time and that’s why we 

went to the fire department because I was concerned that the fire 

truck – 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yup.  We do get trucks that drive right through 

there. 

 And, as a matter of fact, Commissioner LaPorte saw cars over 

there.  I work on keeping those cars out of there so that the guys can 

take the turn, the big turn on the side. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah, because there were cars along the wall there. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yah, they stay along the wall.  We usually have a row 

of Wranglers or something like that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Joe, I asked it last --- that’s why I asked for 

the Fire Commissioner to answer the question can a fire truck go 

through there.  And, evidently it can because they --- 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  With the cars there and all? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: That was my comment and that’s why we tabled it. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Well, that’s important. I mean, I love the building.  

I don’t want something to happen to it.  So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So, what --- what --- do we have any other questions? 

 You know, I’d like to get --- I’d like to think about some kind 

of an alternative.  Less dense.  Significantly more cars but less 

dense than what you are asking for. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  For what --- for what reason?  Because what 

is – I – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  For safety.  You can’t, a fire truck can’t-- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  But the fire --- they said they could. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  They can’t. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The Fire Marshal --- in fairness, the fire 

department went out there.  The cars are on that side right now.  

They’re existing there.  The fire department knew what was being 

requested and they said they didn’t have a problem with it. 

 That’s, I mean, per --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I didn’t think they said they didn’t have a problem 

with it. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, they said they had no opinion and the 

planning and I’ll let Mr. Lavallee speak for that but whether it’s 

planning & zoning or whether it’s anywhere, if the fire department 

says they cannot do it or there is a problem, they state it. 

 They’re under no --- they are not going to say for legal 

liability reasons they’re never going to say yah, this is the perfect 

site.  They wouldn’t say your house is the perfect site.  They don’t, 

that’s just not the --- as a lawyer, you would tell them not to do the 

same thing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, there is an     email from Dave 

Lavallee to the Chairman that says the Chief said he does not have 

access there as of last week to fight a fire. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  No, that’s not correct, Mr. Chairman. 

 THE CHAIR:  He does have access. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Oh, he does.  I’m sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  He does have access. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m sorry.  I misread that.  He does have access.  

Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, it is about 22’ wide there.  It is a 

20’ access easement that runs through that between the building and 

the property line.  So minus the width of a car.  And, then --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But he goes on to say, I think if we limit them to 

two rows in the front, one on the west side and none along the 

entrance drive, it is reasonable. 

 And, that’s from Dave. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We also discussed, Mr. Chairman, just something 

along the front whether it’s a split rail fence, the applicant has 

proposed some plantings there.  You know, that would further limit 

what can happen encroachment wise towards the street. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Also, it would go to Mr. LaPorte’s point, you 

wouldn’t be able to go if there was something there that way you 

wouldn’t be able to encroach or put noses over on to the area.  So, 

that’s something that the applicant is willing to do. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, what is the board’s desire?  Any other 

questions?  We can --- do we have any other questions of the applicant 

on this? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think if I had to vote on 90, my vote would be 

no. 

 I think –-- I don’t see how a fire truck could get around the 

building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, if you feel that if you want to --- once we 

close the public hearing, you want to suggest an amendment --- for 

example, we are talking about a split rail fence or something in the 

front to limit the access to the grass area --- 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, let’s talk about it now because if we 

close the public hearing we won’t have anything – 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, that’s fine. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  What I don’t understand is what number --- I 

mean I feel that it’s a little bit arbitrary now that you’re talking 

about that a fire truck can’t fit in.  What number is acceptable? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How would a fire truck get to the west side of the 

building?  Based on your plan. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The west side to the building? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The west side of the building.  On the Spartan’s 

side.  How would a fire truck get there based on your plan? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  My guess, and I am not a firefighter, but I 

guess they would pull into the front and they have long hoses.  They 

would pull into the front of the building.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But they’d have to move cars. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The middle, the middle part is --- if you 

look at the plan, you have parking, customer parking right here and 

then you have this big area right here.  It’s a big vacant, it’s a big 

--- you have your stacking in the front.  This is proposed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  You have your customer parking immediately 

adjacent to the building and then you have an area where people back 

in, back out, turn around or do whatever. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How do you get to the dumpster? 

 MR. DAVIS:  The dumpster is in the back corner and they go 

through the right of way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But there are cars parked right in front of it on 

your plan. 

 MR. DAVIS: Not any more. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you are asking for an approval for cars parked 

there.  The blueprint we’re looking at shows --- maybe you should show 

us a different print. 
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 (Pause) 

 MR. DAVIS: That’s not the dumpster, sir.  That is a --- that was 

a previous fenced in area that was there from --- EVENTS used to have 

a tank fenced in over there. 

 The dumpster is actually not on this drawing.  

 The dumpster is to the left of where the drive is.  See where the 

drive is on that map?  The dumpster is to the left of where the drive 

is. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The left of these parking spots here. 

 MR. DAVIS:  And, it is movable.  I mean, the dumpster is very 

easily moved.  

 MR. LAPORTE:  I have a question for you, would you be willing to 

lesser cars? 

 MR. DAVIS:  Is not about being willing, sir.  I am here; I’m in 

the Town of Southington.  I’m trying to just do business there.  And, 

keep the place the way it needs to be.  I have more cars than what is 

there.  I actually have other space.  I have another 60 cars.  We’re 

funneling them in and out of there as – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I understand. But you didn’t answer my question, 

though. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, what number. 

 I guess, I guess I’m trying to --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question and it is to Commissioner 

O’Keefe and Mr. LaPorte, if you look at this here and I just drew this 

here.  I mean, would there be some kind of compromise to the west side 

of the building to getting in.  See?  I just did them in blue. 

 You know, if you take a couple of spots away, it looks like there 

is enough room to --- if there was a fire or something, to get in 

there.  So I mean, it’s not the 90 cars but it’s 88 cars. You know 

what I’m saying? 

 MR. DAVIS:  I’m listening.  I want to work with you.  I’m not 

here trying to give anybody a hard time.  You know, at the end of the 

day I want to operate a good business there.  Do the right thing.  I 

don’t want to be in front of you guys on the negative, at all. 
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 You know, we’re talking about a number.  If they were all Smart 

Cars I could have 120 of them in the same amount of space and if they 

were all (inaudible) I could only have 35 of them. 

 So, you know, it’s kind of weird that the cars kind of dictate 

the amount of space.  We kind of lean towards the Mercedes and Audis. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, with all due respect, the box is 9 by 18 feet 

in terms of what you are asking for.  Whether it’s a Smart Car or – 

 MR. DAVIS:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- a truck.  So it’s a 9 by 18 spot.  So even if 

they were Smart Cars you wouldn’t have enough spots. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right.  But I think his point is that safety 

wise, because if the board is concerned about safety, I think we’ve 

met that burden.  

 If the board is looking to penalize or be or say how you got form 

29 to 90 and arbitrarily set a number, in fairness, I don’t think it 

is fair to the applicant.  I think what the board should look at is --

- 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t want to arbitrarily set a number.  That is 

not our intent. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  -- can this site safely hold these cars.  

Keep these 90 spots. 

 And, we believe they can.  I believe the fire department doesn’t 

have a problem with it.  The town staff haven’t said that they were 

against it.  So that’s why we’re in front of you. 

 To say, you know, okay, we’ll give you 50 because you’re going 

from 29, is that – 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s arbitrary and that’s not the intent. 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Mr. Chairman, just because it is referenced, I 

think that my attempt to address this would be to ask what would be in 

harmony with the area as a zoning board. 
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 Whatever that number is, there probably is a number but whatever 

you see around it, up and down the street, just look at that and that 

is pretty much what drives it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, how do you, in looking at, you know, for 

looking at vehicle parking, its 12.02.5.  All parking lots shall 

contain landscaped areas in a ratio of not less than 20 square feet 

for each parking space.  So if you have 90 parking spaces, do you have 

your 1800 sf of landscaped area?  

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It’s a different business.  It is not a 

retail business. Those parking regulations deal within a ---whether 

it’s a strip mall or whether it’s --- if this was EVENTS, I would say 

you are 100 percent right.   

 But this is not EVENTS.  Those parking spots are being used. 

That’s why they’re stacked.  That is why they’re being proposed to be 

stacked three up front because it’s inventory.  

 These are not things that ---you are taking parking regulations 

that don’t --- it’s not apples to apples.  You’re taking parking 

regulations that are saying you can pull in and out. 

 These cars, like I said, are not being pulled in and out.  

Somebody is not popping in, parallel parking in those front three 

spots and going into the business because they want to go buy milk. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Those are in the regulations, so that would be an 

argument that you’d make for a variance for the regulations. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  This is not a variance.   This is a special -

-- no. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I know that. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Okay. That’s – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s what the regulation says. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Respectfully, I would disagree with that. 

 It’s an inventory thing. We can ask if --- if we need another 

table? 

 THE CHAIR: Well, I don’t think another table is going to – 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Ask the town attorney what he thinks about 

that.  That is --- that’s not historically that is not how car --- how 

this board --- how the town or how anybody dealt with a car 

dealership.  And, to say that is not correct. 

 You can drive up and down Queen Street.  You can drive where they 

used to be, where the Jaguar dealership used to be where there is a 

liquor store, that is not how the regulations work. That’s not --- as 

I said, this is an inventory type of spots. 

 If you were talking about the spots in terms of the customer 

spots, I completely agree with you. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, I think to  Dave’s point, I think what is --- 

which is what is my point is that when you look at what’s in that 

whole area, there’s nothing this dense in that whole area and you’re 

saying your piece of property is basically smaller than the one next 

door and the one next to it.  The McDonald’s. 

 Fewer parking spaces.  So from a density standpoint, you’ve got – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right, but --- 

 THE CHAIR: --- three times the number of vehicles in the amount 

of acreage than the rest of the properties. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I don’t want to interrupt anybody --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So it is definitely, this is definitely “not in 

harmony” with the rest of the --- and you’re saying well, it’s a 

different business. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It’s a different --- but you’re saying what 

is in harmony with a --- next door is a fast food restaurant.  So in 

fairness, so now you are going to put the same --- this is how we 

ended up with 29 and this is – 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  We ended up with 29 because when he bought the 

business it had 29 marked parking spaces.  So we counted the number of 

parking spaces that were marked and there’s 29.  

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I understand. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s how we --- we didn’t arbitrarily --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I’m not saying that.  What I’m saying is that 

you’re saying what’s in harmony. You’re taking a McDonald’s --- 
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 THE CHAIR: No, I’m taking the whole street of properties all the 

way up and down. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Take McDonald’s, take uh --- 

 THE CHAIR:  There is nothing --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Where Spartan’s is, take any of those ones 

right there.  That’s an in and out businesses. Those are --- I’ve 

never gone to McDonald’s and parked a car for three months.  I mean.  

You are looking at a different --- so in harmony, I agree to an extent 

--- 

 THE CHAIR: So maybe in harmony this doesn’t belong here. 

 I didn’t want to take and I know that’s sort of --- but when you 

look at all the way up and down the Meriden Waterbury Road, this is 

more dense than anything on Meriden Waterbury Road. 

 If you want to take from Route 10 heading east.  This is the most 

densely um, piece of property on the whole road.  There is nothing 

that compares.  And, yet there’s larger pieces of property.  And, 

that’s all I’m looking at. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, I think the issue is that they’re stacked in 

the front.  If they were stacked in the back and they’re not visible 

from the street that might be different. 

 Now, I understand there are limitations that they can’t be 

stacked in the back because of the wetlands, but they are stacked in 

the front and that makes it different really than anything in town. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It makes it a car dealership.  That’s what it 

makes it.  It makes it a car dealership. 

 I’ve never seen a car dealership that sells more than two or 

three vehicles that has all their cars in the back.  I mean, drive 

around to this town, drive around to other towns.  The cars are in the 

front. That’s where the cars are. 

 So the board should be saying can this safely work? 

 As I said, the ones in the front, and that’s why they’re stacked 

like that, are for inventory display purposes.  People are not going 

to be driving those.  People can’t park there.  People can’t --- you 

are not going to be able to drive in and park   in one of those three 
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spots in the front.  Somebody is going to have to move the car, back 

it out, do whatever, if they wanted to get it off site.  And, in this 

case, that’s not the case.  In this case it’s a piece of inventory.  

You’re going to walk by there, you’re going to look at it and you’re 

going to say is this something that I would be interested in 

purchasing. 

 You can’t, you don’t do that at any of the properties or any of 

the ones down that Meriden Waterbury Road.  You don’t do that. 

 You don’t walk into McDonalds and look outside and pick if you 

want a Big Mac because you have a stack of them in the front. 

 So, it’s a different --- there’s a harmony --- there’s an agree--

- I agree that it has got to fit the area, but this has been a car 

dealership. This is the second time it’s been a car dealership.  So to 

say that it doesn’t fit in the area, I completely disagree with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, no. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  But that’s what was said.  That’s what was 

said.  Maybe it doesn’t fit.  And, I disagree with that. 

 THE CHAIR: No.  The number of cars doesn’t fit.  Not that it’s 

the dealership. Its --- it had started with 29.  There was no issue. 

Now we’re up to 90. That’s a whole different ballgame now. 

 So, yes, it was a car dealership.  And, it would be the same 

thing if you had a car dealership down the road that went from the 20 

cars that they’ve got stacked there --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You had 90 cars and you had three acres of parking 

area, that’d be fine.  

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I mean if you look at some of the other car 

dealers, car dealerships or ones that bodywork on Meriden Waterbury 

Road.  Go look at those.  I’m not going to say the business’s name but 

look at those on the right hand side. These cars are almost on town 

property. They’re almost on the median in the thing there.  They’re 

right on the road. 

 You know, and that’s how a car dealership works in the front. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Maybe if we step back a little bit, we were 

talking about looking at the building and having some ROWs around that 

building, forget about the front of the building now.  
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 If the commission doesn’t mind, I think, and I put some things 

here in blue.  You know, when you said the commission should look at 

different things as far as safety and things, even though we asked the 

fire department, we just asked them different things about the 

building and being able to get – I mean, I think --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: No, I understand what you’re saying.  That 

makes sense to me what you’re saying. What you’re saying is the reason 

to eliminate certain spots because this board feels that would help 

with something. 

 But to --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s what I’m proposing at this particular time.  

If you don’t mind, just bring that down to the Chair.  Just something 

of that nature.  Looking at it that way.   

 THE CHAIR: So what you are talking about is eliminating four 

spaces in the back so a truck could get around the building and then 

two or three, are you saying along the side, along the McDonald’s 

side? 

 Or are you talking down here? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The McDonald’s side the fire department kind of 

agreed that it was okay or didn’t say.  Getting rid of these things 

here and getting rid of these things here, so you have a square 

perimeter for something to get in there and get around. 

 You see, my question last time was to the fire department:  can 

you get a truck here.  And, they didn’t, they didn’t say no. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But they won’t be able to turn it.  I think those 8 

spots there --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, that’s something I think – 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The applicant said they are bringing tractor 

trailers through there.  You know? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m just saying that -- you’re not getting 

everything. 

 THE CHAIR:  On the McDonald’s side, how many vehicles, how many 

slots are there on there?  It’s got a couple of ----- 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: I mean I understand you are trying to fix it.  

There’s just some things that --- 

 MR. DAVIS:  Well, listen, we’ll work it out.  That’s my goal. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Andy? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Yes? 

 THE CHAIR:  If we were to ask you to get rid of the ones on the 

McDonald’s side and then 3 in the back which would be on the west, 

would be the last 3 on the back right behind the building and then the 

2 on the or next to the building on the west side.  That allows a 

truck to make a wide turn, go all of the way around. 

 The only thing then it would be blocking would be the customer 

parking if somebody was there.  But at least they can move the cars 

there. 

 Do you see what I’m saying?   What I’m asking? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I do.  I do. I have the plan. I’m just taking 

a moment. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think if we take the one that he has --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Can we, with that, can we take the two that 

are located in I guess the southeast corner of the building.  I don’t 

know if, I don’t know if that is going to accomplish what maybe – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, maybe we have to do 3 because it’s 9’ wide, 

right?  And, a fire truck would need what to get a round it? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Just trying to create, I think the commission is 

just trying to – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I understand.  And, the commission --- we’re 

trying the best --- we’re trying to work the best we can, truly.  And, 

I do appreciate what the board is trying to do. 

 But --- and part of it though, too, the commission has to 

remember that there’s the fire trucks have fairly long hoses. I mean 

if they’re going to go into your house, they’re not going to drive  --
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- if there was a fire in the back right hand corner of the building, 

they’re not going to drive all the way around through your house.  

They’re going to sit in the front and run the hoses out there.  That’s 

just the nature of how a fire is fought.  They’re not going to drive 

directly up to the fire.  So, I don’t know if --- 

 MR.BOHIGIAN: My personal opinion?  If you look – if you take the 

2 on the side and the 3 in the back, it gives you a perimeter to get 

around the building. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  But now you are talking about taking these 

left hand side ones, too, which are – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That was another portion.  I don’t know if that is 

needed but that is something, I think – 

 MR. DAVIS: If we kept these 2 on the side and cleared out for you 

so that we can always drive a truck all the way around the building; 

if we can work with that, I can make that happen. 

 To lose the ones along this edge, that’s kind of like a main 

strip of display and that’s like --- I mean I don’t have all that 

much.  As crazy as it is, there is not much there for people to see. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m thinking the 2 on the side and the 3 in the 

back. 

 MR. DAVIS:  I’ll make it so you can drive a loop around the 

building any time, any day.  And, you know --- 

 THE CHAIR:  What you are showing here, now you said this was an 

old map.  Correct? 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Obviously, you don’t have these. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Those cars are not there. 

 THE CHAIR:  What we’re asking, I think what we’re asking is, I 

think these 2 are the ones that are marked. 

 MR. DAVIS:   Right. 

 THE CHAIR: Eliminate those 2. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes, sir. 
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 THE CHAIR:  These are already out. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Nothing belongs here. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, take these out.  These here. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Those we need to keep. 

 THE CHAIR:   Then you can make the swing around. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Right.  We want to keep those. 

 We’ll take these out on the side.  And, I’ll have it so you can 

go all the way around. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, these.  Those 2. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Those 2? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. DAVIS:  That’s fine. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  Just 2 or not the whole thing? 

 THE CHAIR:  Not the whole thing because he’s got the room to get 

around it. 

 MR. DAVIS:  That’s fine. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   I don’t think there should be any on the side 

because I don’t know how the truck could come around and make the 

turn. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  But trucks go through there all the time. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Oh, yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   But that go that way.  The fire trucks will be 

going that way. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Tractor trailer trucks go through right now. 

 MR. DAVIS: Yah. 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Trucks go through right now.  They --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s how they deliver the cars. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The tractor trailer truck that in many cases 

are bigger than a fire truck go through right now. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   The fire department said that they’re okay with 

that access now; I think I’m okay with it, too.  

 My original concern was safety and fire.  And, I’m sorry; I had a 

house fire so I am sensitive to that. 

 But if the fire department feels that there is enough room there 

and you said there’s 15’ or some such thing, I personally feel that’s 

okay. 

  I know that you have done a lot of improvement in that area and 

I know you are not parking by the road, anymore. I live close by and 

go by all the time. 

 Emotionally, I look at that and I see there’s an awful lot of 

cars there.   

 But the down side of that is if there is a fire or something like 

that, it’s your inventory that’s going to burn up.  I mean, that’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that’s not the way – I mean we can’t look at it 

like that. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: No.  No.   

 MR. DAVIS: No, no. I understand what you’re saying.  One of the 

positives is that I don’t have a pile of junk here. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No, no.  I understand. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Can we go back to the map?   Or can we go back to 

the thing? 

 The 2 on the side, the 3 in the back and then the 2 on the 

corner. So you are losing 1,2,3,4,5,6,7 spaces.  I think that is a 

compromise that --- 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes.  They’ll be moved tomorrow.  I mean, I’ll keep 

them out of there. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Matt? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Seven is not enough.  I mean, I think if we took 

the 3 from the back, 2 from (inaudible) with the 8 --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: But based on what, Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Based on --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: What dimensions though are you looking to get?  

That’s what I don’t understand.  If a tractor trailer can get there, a 

fire truck can get there – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the fire department has not said it’s safe. 

They have not – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  They never will.  They will not.  They would 

not say your house is safe.  They will not. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then do you have a professional that will say that? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Yes.  Sev Bovino, Kratzert, Jones.  That’s why 

we had the site plan done. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Did he issue an opinion saying that it was safe? 

 MR. DAVIS:  He was here at the last meeting. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   What is safe?  What do you mean safe?  I 

guess I’m -- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  For getting a fire truck through. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  How about if we do this.   What you’ve marked up, 

Ron, on your map? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yup? 

 THE CHAIR:  And, to Matt’s point.  What’re we talking?  We’re 

going from 29 to 90 and then we’re taking --- what did you say, Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Fourteen. 

 THE CHAIR:  Fourteen spaces.  So you’re going to get 76 spaces 

versus 90 because that’s what you were asking for.  

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, how about if we take some of the 

customer’s spots in the front and then we make them inventory spots? 
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 THE CHAIR:  I don’t, to me, I don’t care.  I mean, it’s a space 

whether you park a car there or not.  I don’t think from our 

standpoint --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’re not saying where they can be.  We are saying 

where they can’t be.  And, they can’t be --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  If you want to park them in front --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- on the east side and they can’t be along the 

back or on the side of the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, does that work?   

 MR. DAVIS:  You want me to take the cars off that edge? 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you can put them in front? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  What about put some of them on there like you 

had recommended and take some of them where the turn radius is. 

 If your concern is turn radius, if that is your concern, then 

why’re we taking the front ones out?  That doesn’t make any sense. 

 You should only be, as Commissioner Salka said; you should only 

be taking the two rear ones out.  Any more than that and you are just 

trying to take a number away so that you can say I want to take more 

numbers away. 

 MR.GWOREK:  A fire truck would be able to access it from 

McDonald’s side coming that way if they needed to.  Smash your cars 

and run hoses.  I don’t see a problem taking the 2 and the 3 and that 

was it.  But --- I’ll let the commissioners, the Chairman decide what 

you want to do. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  But the difference, just to not belabor the 

point, but the difference between taking 2 versus or 14 versus 8 is 

now you have extra 6 cars that are going to be used for sale. 

 These aren’t 6 cars that are going in and out.  Again, these are 

6 cars that can be presented to the public for purchase.  They’re 

inventory. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You’ve gone from 29 to 76.  It’s more than triple. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: I understand, but we are going by -- -we’re 

amending the special exception.   
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 If you are concerned about safety now because now I’m hearing 

something different.  If you are concerned about safety, that’s one 

thing. 

 If you are trying to, as I said before, say well you went from 29 

to 90 and that’s too much.  But that’s kind of what you are saying, 

Matt.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Safety is my sole concern. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Why does the 29 make a difference? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are saying that you need a use then it makes 

this property unsafe by that many cars. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  But if we came in here with 90 and we were 

never here before, take away the 29, okay?  Are you – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you came in here with 90 and you had never been 

here before?  I’d be saying the same thing. 

 THE CHAIR:  I am going to suggest, I am going to suggest the ones 

you marked out which was 2 on the left hand side, and then 3 on the 

right hand side, the back 3, so you can make the turn and then you had 

3 in the back there on ---you had a total of, I think, like 8 or 9.  

Back on that diagonal.  Take the 3 closest to the building and that’s 

a total of 8 spaces.   I that what I get, Ron? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  For the turning radius, take these 2 out.  Take 

these 3 and this here.   

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: You’re saying 8 total? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes, a total of 8. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  To the point is, you know, you’ve got 7 up front 

here.  So you’re not losing the spots.  You’re just replacing them in 

certain areas. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That makes sense because now you are just 

talking straight turning radius, okay, then I, then --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other discussion? 

 I think we can mark up the map. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: And, they’re allowed to take those extra cars and 

put them into the parking spots. 

 THE CHAIR:  They are identified as parking spaces.  He said 

customer, but if he wants to vehicles For Sale, that’s up to him.  As 

long as the customers don’t park --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right. I understand.  I just didn’t want to 

call it something and ---- 

 MR. DAVIS:  Those aren’t vehicles For Sale.  Most of the time 

that’s just service. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if there is not a designated customer area, 

then customers are going to park along the side.  So then there has to 

be a designated customer area. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  My suggestion would be these over here.  The 3 of 

them. So you have access at any time.  These 3 solely would be 

customer parking. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How big is the building?  Because the building in 

and of itself is going to require a number of designated customer 

spaces. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: I think that the applicant would rather make 

sure that we get everything ironed out because if you drive by and you 

say well that car is For Sale and I thought that was going to be a 

customer spot, then we’re back here and that’s what we’re trying to 

figure out. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s fair. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What we’re saying is what is the designated, what 

do you need for customer parking for the size of the building?  And, 

there should be a designated area so that for enforcement purposes we 

know what it is. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Right. Which is what we’re proposing  and, 

that’s why I’m asking you if you are going to take away some spots 

then maybe if we can with the --- if there was too many then maybe we 

can put a couple of them and add them as inventory.   

 If the regulations are --- 
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 MR. DAVIS:  Most of the time its not more than two at a time.  

And, that’s really just the nature of the business.  They call up. 

They make an appointment.  They come in. 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  Does it say that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Mr. Chairman, it says (inaudible). 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I know that I was here maybe a month or so 

ago for a car dealership up on West Street, you know, For Sale. And, 

there was one designated customer spot.  I mean, it’s a little bit 

different.  Some of that should be what do we think, how many people 

we think are going to come in.  How many – 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, what is the -- is the square footage of the 

building? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Thirty five hundred.  Square feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, at 250, it would be 14 spaces. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I also think you need to look at the nature of 

the business.   

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s 10.  Right now there is proposed 10 

for customers.  How many times do you have 10 people, customers? 

 MR. DAVIS:  It’d be great if I had 10. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.   Let’s do this.  If we decide to approve 

it, whoever is going to make the motion, we are talking about 

eliminating 8 spots out of the 90 they were asking for and the 

customer parking still remains the same. For now.  As far as this is 

what we have in front of us. 

 Because if you change the customer number of parking, then we 

need a variance, correct?  We would need a variance because --- again, 

according to the regulation.  If the regulation says based on the 

number of square foot of the building you have to have –- then you 

need a variance.  Correct? 

 So, if we don’t --- if we specify what you have there, Dave, does 

that make sense? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, it looks like the newest 

addition is 30 by 20.  That’s just a garage, right?  That’s not the 

retail area. All right. 

 So, likely, what the representative from the engineering firm did 

was just take the gross floor area --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, I think he’s got 90 spaces. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That would make more sense called out as not 

retail area. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, we’ll leave the 10 as customer parking.  

Identified as customer parking. 

 Okay.  Any other questions? 

 Any other comments? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6156A, application of Deanne Sena for a 10’ side 

yard setback variance and a 20’ rear yard setback variance to allow a 

new deck associated with an existing pool under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 14 Jody lane, property of Timothy M. & 

Deanna M. Sena and Joseph A. & Dolores L. Faraone in an R—20/25 zone. 

 Mr. Lavallee advised there has been a tabled requested. 

  

 

8:31 o’clock, p.m. 
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6. NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6158A, application of Witchdoctor Brewing Company 

LLC for a variance to allow the sale of alcohol in an I-1 zone under 

sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 168 Center 

Street, property of Factory Square realty LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Public Hearing continued. 
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 B. APPEAL #6159A, application of Witchdoctor Brewing Company 

for special exception approval to allow the temporary location of a 

vending cart on private property: and for special exception approval 

to allow alcohol service under sections 4-01.31, 4-01.32A & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 168 Center Street, property of Factory Square 

realty LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Public hearing continued. 
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 C. APPEAL #6160A, application of Wojtek Chajec a.k.a  Wojciech 

Chajec for a 12’ front yard setback variance for a covered front 

vestibule under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning regulations, 539 

Andrews Street, property of Wojciech Chajec in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6160A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. The porch be open. 

 2. The roof not extend more than 6’ from the house. 

 3. That the roof not exceed 7.5’ in width from side to side. 

 4. The posts be installed inside the roofline. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair stated the hardship he was talking about is the porch 

is open and this covers the front door. I think from a safety 

standpoint icing and like that it makes sense.  It’s really a minor 

variance. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6161A, application of Pattison Sign for a variance 

to change the appearance of a non-conforming sign under Sections 13-09 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 58 Mulberry Street, property of 

Mulberry Gardens of Southington in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 6161A with a 

condition that the applicant work with the building official to 

determine the appropriate place on the sign as proposed to place the 

number. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Pugliese said he thought this was good. I think the fact that 

they’re making it smaller is a benefit and the sign is a nice looking 

sign.  It makes the area look better. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented it is a smaller sign and I think when you 

look at it in terms of harmony, it is in certainly in harmony with the 

other signs they have around town. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6152A, application of Auto House of Southington LLC 

for a modification of a special exception approval regarding used car 

sales under Sections 4-03.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 910 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 910 Meriden Waterbury LLC in a B 

zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 6152A.  

 Stipulations: 

 - There be 8 less parking spaces. 

 The Chair said we should identify where they are.  Do we have a 

drawing?   We’ll submit that.   

 The Chair asked if the motion could be withdrawn. 

 Mr. LaPorte withdrew. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he would make a motion but it would be a 

different motion.  I’ll make it and we can vote on it. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6152A with the elimination 

of the 8 spots along the east side, the 3 spots closest to the rear 

along the southwest side and the 3 spots along the west side adjacent 

to the front.  That would be a total loss of 14 spots and an approval 

for 76. 

 And, the other stipulation that the customer parking of 10 spaces 

be maintained in the front of the building. 

 There be a split rail fence along the front line of the cars 4’ 

high. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr.  Gworek asked if the second could be withdrawn.  Would you?  

Otherwise we have to vote on that motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said you can vote it down and then another motion 

could be made.  If there is a motion made and the vote fails, then 

there can be another motion.  Mr. Gworek was not familiar with that 

and was nervous.  The Chair said he didn’t believe there could be 
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another motion.  This locks it in for another 6 months unless there is 

a significant change. 

 Mr. Gworek said he would feel more comfortable if you would 

withdraw your second.  Unless you feel that that is what you want.  I 

just believe that is not what we agreed with or came to an agreement 

on with the applicant. 

 The Chair explained if we turn it down, the bottom line is that 

unless there is a significant change to the application, he’s back to       

29 cars.  That’s where we’re at. 

 Mr. Gworek said he felt the question, with the applicant that we 

came to an agreement with the 82 with the 10 same parking spots and 

the split fence in the front. Not remove the cars on the east side. 

 Mr. LaPorte withdrew his second. 

 Mr. O’Keefe withdrew the motion. 

 The Chair asked for another motion. 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to approve Appeal 6152A with the 

stipulations that: 

 - Parking spaces be eliminated in three areas:  One is on the 

west side of the building and consists of 2 spaces, 3 places on the 

southwest side near the building and 3 at the end of the road that 

parallels McDonalds.  For a total of 8 spaces. 

 - Ten customer spaces in the front as shown will be 

maintained. 

 - And, there will be a split rail fence in the front. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said his concern was the east side and an emergency 

vehicle getting through the east side and for that reason I thought 

they needed to eliminate the 8 spots. 

 The Chair understood the comment and concern.  I think that if we 

find that at some point the fire chief or public safety, we get a 

different reading, then that is a whole different ballgame.  That 

supersedes ours, anyway. 
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 What we tried to do on the safety standpoint is to make sure from 

the town’s standpoint that we’re covered from a safety aspect.  Not 

arbitrarily assigning a number of cars or how many cars he can have. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 with Mr. O’Keefe opposed. 

 

 B. APPEAL #6156A, application of Deanne Sena for a 10’ side 

yard setback variance and a 20’ rear yard setback variance to allow a 

new deck associated with an existing pool under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 14 Jody lane, property of Timothy M. & 

Deanna M. Sena and Joseph A. & Dolores L. Faraone in an R—20/25 zone. 

 Tabled. 
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8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS/ NEW BUSINESS 

 a. Election of Officers 

 

David Lavallee, assuming the Chair: 

 A. Chairman 

 Mr. O’Keefe nominated Robert Salka.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Nominations were closed.  Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

Robert Salka, Chair, assuming the Chair: 

 B. Vice Chairman 

 Mr. O’Keefe nominated Jeffrey Gworek.  Mr. Pugliese seconded.  

Nominations were closed. Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 C. Secretary 

 Mr. O’Keefe nominated Joseph Pugliese.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Nominations were closed.  Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Bohigian seconded. 

 Before adjourning, Mr. Lavallee stated we have a number of 

appeals for next time, some coming back and some new ones. 

 Next meeting is January 12, 2016. 

   Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:43 o’clock, p.m.) 

  

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 


